MEMORANDUM

To:Interested PartiesFrom:Michael Dannenberg, Education Reform NowRe:Elite college admissions

Below is background data for a potential college admissions proposal targeting early decision and the legacy preference.^{*} In short, early decision and the legacy preference systematically and structurally benefit students that are overwhelmingly white and upper income.¹ Some 50 percent of elite college and university enrolled-students benefit, and the value of the benefits are sizable.

- * At highly selective schools, the early decision pool is more than three times as white as the regular decision applicant pool.²
- * Early decision students are less likely to be low-income, because early decision prohibits students from applying to other schools in search of the best financial aid package possible.³
- * Applying early is worth the equivalent of 100 added points on the SAT.⁴ Applying as a legacy student is worth the equivalent of 160 added points on the SAT.⁵
- * At elite colleges, over 40 percent in some cases over 50 percent of incoming classes are admitted early decision.⁶

Because schools are reluctant to disclose the extent or impact of alumni child preferences, there are limits to legacy admissions research. But examinations of groups of schools and individual institutions suggest that like "early decision," the legacy preference also significantly undermines racial and economic diversity as well as achievement-based admission.

- There have been more white students admitted to top ten universities who have benefited from an "alumni preference" than Black or Latinx students admitted after having benefited from affirmative action policies. In some cases, there are more white legacies than Black and Latinx students combined. Virtually no elite college legacy student is low-income.⁷
- Data from the National Longitudinal Survey of Freshmen show that legacy students that have SAT scores lower than the institutional mean tend to earn lower grades once in college as compared to their non-legacy counterparts.⁸
- Legacy admissions take up 10 to 25 percent of available slots at top universities, taking spaces away at elite schools from talented students of all races and income levels.⁹
- In a study of the 30 top colleges in the United States, legacy students had about 45 percent greater chance of being admitted. The odds of admission for legacy students are three times

^{*} For a detailed history on the last major legislative effort to roll back use of the legacy preference and early decision led by the late Sen. Edward M. Kennedy (D-MA), contact this memorandum's author at Michael.Dannenberg@edreformnow.org.

that of their counterparts.¹⁰

I. Early Decision/Early Action

There are two types of early admission options. Under the early decision (ED) system, in November of their senior year students make a *binding* decision as to where they will attend college if accepted. As matter of policy, therefore, students who are accepted early decision may not apply to other schools in search of a better financial aid package.

Under the early action (EA) system, however, between October and November of their senior year students submit a *non-binding* application to a preferred school, receive an answer by mid-December, and are free to apply to other schools in the spring. Institutions differ in whether they will allow students to apply early action to more than one school.

How Diverse?

A 2011 Columbia University study found that overwhelmingly "those who enroll through early deadlines tend to be white, with higher family incomes and parents with greater levels of education."¹¹ Early applicants admitted to Georgetown University's Class of 2022 were 67 percent white, 10 Black, 15 percent Asian, and 11 percent Hispanic/Latinx.¹²

Only 3 percent of students in highly selective schools in the United States come from families in the bottom quartile of income, while 72 percent of students at highly selective schools come from families in the top income quartile.¹³ Low-income students are less likely to apply early decision. Among high-achieving students, 29 percent of students from families with incomes over \$250,000 applied early decision, and less than 16 percent of students from families with incomes under \$50,000 applied early.¹⁴

How Much of an Advantage?

Applying early decision is worth the equivalent of 100 extra points on the SAT.¹⁵ Admission officers from a variety of schools routinely tell students applying early improves their chances of acceptance, according to the National Association of College Admission Counselors (NACAC).

How Widespread?

Approximately 450 schools offer early decision, early action or both.¹⁶ That's up from about 100 in the 1990s. At the most elite colleges, over 40 percent—and in some cases over 50 percent—of an incoming class is admitted early decision.¹⁷ For example, in recent years, Vanderbilt, the University of Pennsylvania, and Northwestern all filled some 55 percent of their incoming classes with early decision applicants.¹⁸ According to NACAC's 2016 Admission Trends Survey, almost half of highly selective schools (those that turn down more than half of applicants) participating in the survey offered early decision as an application option. Private colleges were more likely to offer early decision than public universities. Thirty percent of private colleges offered the option compared to only five percent of public universities. While only 6 percent of the applicant pool in Fall 2016 were early decision applicants, colleges that had the early decision option admitted 60 percent of these students compared to just 48 percent of all other applicants. Similarly, colleges

that had early action options accepted 71 percent of students in the early action applicant pool versus 65 percent from the overall applicant pool.¹⁹

Early decision's and early action's popularity continues to grow. Early decision applications have increased by 5 percent from Fall 2015 to Fall 2016, while early action applications increased by 15 percent in the same time frame.²⁰ There are students who apply early because the targeted school is their true first choice. However, according to a review from the Washington on 2015 admissions survey data, students apply early because they know there is a better chance of being accepted early.²¹

Sample *non-binding* Early Action Schools

Sample *binding* Early Decision Schools

U Maryland	NYU
Harvard	U PENN
MIT	Brown
Boston College	Amherst
U New Hampshire	Dartmouth
Georgetown	Assumption
Howard	Rice
Princeton	Columbia
UVA	Cornell
	Carnegie Mellon

Vanderbilt University's Class of 2022 had an early decision admission rate of 21 percent, while the regular admissions pool had an admission rate of 7 percent—2,199 regular admission students were admitted from a pool of 30,146 applicants.²² Across the Ivy League for the Class of 2020, the regular decision admission rate was 6.8 percent. The early decision rate was 20.3 percent – almost three times as high. At Harvard the rates were 3.3 percent for regular admission and 14.9 percent for early action. Harvard and the University of Virginia eliminated early decision in 2006, but reinstated a variation years later after competitors failed to do the same.

According to the Directors of Admission at Amherst, UNC, Yale, and Stanford as well as NACAC, there is a direct correlation between yield incentives, financial need, and early decision. None of the institutions, however, would make aggregate financial data available.

Of note: recently, the U.S. Justice Department began investigating some colleges' early decision admissions policies and their possible violation of antitrust laws. It appears institutions may have agreements with each other or share information about accepted applicants.²³

II. Legacy Preferences

How Diverse?

More white students are admitted to top ten universities under an alumni preference bonus than the total number of Black and Latinx students admitted under affirmative action policies.²⁴ In 2017, a former Princeton admissions officer acknowledged that the legacy preference is "one deliberate and robust admissions policy used in many college that in effect constitutes white affirmative

action."²⁵ By definition, zero students benefiting from an alumni preference are first-generation college applicants. Virtually no legacy student attending an elite institution is low-income.²⁶

Although, the number of students of color enrolled at elite schools has grown in recent years, legacies remain overwhelmingly white. At Georgetown University, the 2017 admission cycle admitted 30 percent of legacy student applicants in comparison to 15 percent of all applicants.²⁷ The Dean of Undergraduate Admissions claims the legacy pool is similar to the overall pool of all students admitted to Georgetown, which is 12 percent Black, 19 percent Asian and 16 percent Latino, but that's a broad and very favorable generality based on the most recent cohort of alumni.²⁸

The Class of 2021 at University of Pennsylvania breaks down as follows:²⁹

Total Admits:	3,757
Legacies:	16% ³⁰
Early Decision:	36%
Regular Decision:	64%
International Students:	16%
First-Generation Students:	12%
Self-identify as students of color:	48%

The Class of 2021 at Princeton University breaks down as follows:³¹

Total Admits:	1,990
Early Action:	41%
Legacies:	13%
All Minorities (including Asians):	47%
African American:	8%
American Indian:	<1%
Asian American:	22%
Hispanic/Latino:	11%
Multiracial (non-Hispanic):	5%
International Students:	13%
Regular admits in none of the above categories	
First-generation students:	17%
Qualify for Pell grant:	22%

University of Virginia education researcher Cameron Howell estimates that assuming the continuation of affirmative action policies it will take another near 20 years before UVA's legacy population approaches the racial diversity of its current student body.³²

How Much of an Advantage?

According to a 2010 study by Michael Hurwitz of 30 selective colleges, legacy students are three times more likely to be admitted than non-legacy students with similar academic backgrounds.³³ However if applying to a different school, legacy students would be less likely admitted to a school where they are not a legacy student than the other non-legacy students.³⁴ According to a former

Princeton admissions officer as stated in a letter to the *New York Times* "5 to 10 percent of admitted students were legacies who would not otherwise have been admitted."³⁵

For years, the University of Virginia's advancement office has flagged "VIP applicants," those who are children of wealthy alumni for "special handling," watching and taking notes on these VIP applications and any special steps taken to assist applicants that may have been rejected.³⁶

Schools such as the University of Virginia have responded to press inquiries on alumni preferences by noting that legacy admits score only moderately lower on the SAT than non-legacy admits. But the average hides the outlying low scoring legacy admits, masks the impact of low scoring athletes and minorities on the non-legacy admit average, and ignores the number of rejected students whose qualifications may exceed the average admitted legacy student. For example, of the 1,603 valedictorians that applied for the Class of 2020, Brown University accepted only 19 percent of them.³⁷

How Widespread?

Virtually all top 100 private institutions have express alumni preference policies. Public institutions, however, vary in express use of alumni preferences with the more prestigious more likely to employ a preference policy.³⁸

Typically, at elite private institutions, legacies compose between 10 percent and 15 percent of a freshman class.³⁹ Below is a sample of the percentage of enrolled students at selected institutions who have benefitted from a legacy preference for the Class of 2021:⁴⁰

Cornell: 17% Princeton: 13% Yale: 12% Notre Dame: 24%⁴¹

While legacies appeal to institutions for their higher giving rates, some institutions, including Texas A&M and University of Georgia, have stopped legacy admissions altogether. Yet, they have been able to increase selectivity as well as raise funds for such things as constructing new dorms, libraries and sports complexes.⁴²

Conclusion

Individual elements of the admissions system that have a disparate racial or class impact combine to have a cumulative effect that limits access to the most prestigious institutions of higher education. Wealthy high school students are disproportionately likely to take commercial test-prep courses. They are disproportionately likely to apply early decision. They are disproportionately likely to receive legacy preferences.

In the competition for access to the most elite institutions, low-income students face not only financial, but structural admissions barriers. One college official referenced that for an "unhooked" applicant (one without ties or resources to supplement their admission into a university) to be admitted into an elite institution, the applicant "has to walk on water."

The practice of early action and legacy admissions is widespread, enough so to catch the attention of the Department of Justice. Now is the time for reform college admissions to better ensure equity

for all students.

- ¹ Kahlenberg, Richard D, et al. "True Merit Report: Ensuring Our Brightest Students Have Access to Our Best Colleges and Universities." *The Jack Kent Cooke Foundation*, 2016, http://www.jkcf.org/assets/1/7/JKCF_True_Merit_Report.pdf. Accessed May 1st, 2018.
- ² Kahlenberg, Richard D. "The Legacy Packet: The Problem with College Admission Preferences for Children of Alumni." *The Century Foundation*, 2010, https://tcf.org/assets/downloads/tcf-Legacy_brief.pdf. Accessed 30 April 2018.
- ³ Levy, Harold O. "Colleges Should Abandon Early Admissions." *Inside Higher Ed*, 2017, https://www.insidehighered.com/views/2017/01/12/discrimination-inherent-earlyadmissions-programs-essay. Accessed 7 May 2018.
- ⁴ Christopher Avery, et al. "The Early Admissions Game: Joining the Elite." Harvard University Press, 2003, p. 150.
- ⁵ Thomas J. Espenshade, et al. "Admissions Preferences for Minority Students, Athletes, and Legacies at Elite Universities." *Social Science Quarterly* 85, no. 5, 2004, p. 1431.
- ⁶ Anderson, Nick. "A college-admissions edge for the wealthy: Early decision." *The Washington Post*, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/grade-point/wp/2016/03/31/a-college-admissions-edge-for-the-wealthy-early-decision/?utm_term=.1ff0765553a3. Accessed 3 May 2018.
- ⁷ Jaschik, Scott. "Quantifying the Advantage for Legacy Applicants." *Inside Higher Ed*, 2017, https://www.insidehighered.com/admissions/article/2017/08/21/data-provide-insightsadvantages-and-qualifications-legacy-applicants. Accessed 30 April, 2018
- ⁸ Massey, D. S., and Mooney, M. The effects of America's three affirmative action programs on academic performance. *Social Problems*, vol. 54, no.1, 2007, pp. 99-117.
- ⁹ Kahlenberg, Richard D. "The Legacy Packet: The Problem with College Admission Preferences for Children of Alumni." *The Century Foundation*, 2010, https://tcf.org/assets/downloads/tcf-Legacy_brief.pdf. Accessed 30 April 2018.
- ¹⁰ Hurwitz, Michael. "The Impact of Legacy Status on Undergraduate Admissions at Elite Colleges and Universities." *The Harvard Graduate School of Education*, 2009, https://scholar.harvard.edu/files/btl/files/michael_hurwitz_-_qp_12-12-09.pdf. Accessed 1 May 2018.
- ¹¹ Park, Julie J. "Who Goes Early?: A Multi-Level Analysis of Enrolling via Early Action and Early Decision Admissions." *Teachers College Record*, 2011, http://www.academia.edu/25274261/Who_goes_early_A_multilevel_analysis_of_enrollment_via_early_action_and_early_decision_admissions. Accessed 10 May 2018.
- ¹² Cirillo, Jeff. "Class of 2022 early Action Applications Hit Record High." *The Hoya*, 2017, http://www.thehoya.com/class-2022-early-action-applications-hit-record-high/. Accessed 3 May 2018.

¹³ Kahlenberg, Richard D, et al. "True Merit Report: Ensuring Our Brightest Students Have Access to Our Best Colleges and Universities." *The Jack Kent Cooke Foundation*, 2016, http://www.jkcf.org/assets/1/7/JKCF_True_Merit_Report.pdf. Accessed May 1st, 2018.

- ¹⁵ Christopher Avery, et al. "The Early Admissions Game: Joining the Elite." Harvard University Press, 2003, p. 150.
- ¹⁶ College Board. "Early Decision and Early Action." https://professionals.collegeboard.org/ guidance/applications/early. Accessed 3 May 2018
- ¹⁷ Anderson, Nick. "A college-admissions edge for the wealthy: Early decision." *The Washington Post*, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/grade-point/wp/2016/03/31/a-college-admissions-edge-for-the-wealthy-early-decision/?utm_term=.1ff0765553a3. Accessed 3 May 2018.
- ¹⁸ Selingo, Jeffrey J. "What Vanderbilt, Northwestern and other elite colleges don't say about acceptance rates." *The Washington Post*, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/ grade-point/wp/2017/10/07/what-vanderbilt-northwestern-and-other-elite-colleges-dontsay-about-acceptance-rates/?utm_term=.d275d9c45e6b. Accessed 7 May 2018.
- ¹⁹ Clinedinst, Melissa et al. "2017 State of College Admissions." National Association for College Admission Counseling, 2017, https://www.nacacnet.org/globalassets/documents/ publications/research/soca17final.pdf. Accessed 3 May 2018.

- ²¹ Anderson, Nick. "A college-admissions edge for the wealthy: Early decision." *The Washington Post*, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/grade-point/wp/2016/03/31/a-college-admissions-edge-for-the-wealthy-early-decision/?utm_term=.1ff0765553a3. Accessed 3 May 2018.
- ²² Watson, Jay. "Class of 2022- Regular Decision Summary Statistics." Vanderbilt University Undergraduate Admissions. https://admissions.vanderbilt.edu/vandybloggers/ 2018/03/class-of-2022-regular-decision-summary-statistics/. Accessed 3 May 2018.
- ²³ Jaschik Scott. "Justice Department Investigates Early-Decision Admissions." Inside Higher Ed, 2018. https://www.insidehighered.com/admissions/article/2018/04/09/justicedepartment-starts-investigation-early-decision-admissions. Accessed 1 May 2018.
- ²⁴ Kahlenberg, Richard D. "The Legacy Packet: The Problem with College Admission Preferences for Children of Alumni." *The Century Foundation*, 2010, https://tcf.org/assets/downloads/tcf-Legacy_brief.pdf. Accessed 30 April 2018.
- ²⁵ Rawls, T.H. "College Legacy Admissions: Affirmative Action for Whites." The New York Times, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/06/opinion/college-legacy-admissionsaffirmative-action-for-whites.html. Accessed 3 May 2018.
- ²⁶ Selingo, Jeffrey J. "Why do colleges still give preference to children of alumni?" *The Washington Post*, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/grade-point/wp/2017/04/07/why-do-colleges-still-give-preference-to-children-of-alumni/?utm_term=.e703bb0a590b. Accessed 1 May 2018.
- ²⁷ Paz, Christian. "Legacy Students Twice as Likely to Be Admitted." The Hoya, 2017, http://www.thehoya.com/legacy-students-twice-as-likely-to-be-admitted/. Accessed 3 May 2018.
- ²⁸ Pachter, Aly. "Georgetown Acceptance Rate Hits Record Low." The Hoya, 2017, http://www.thehoya.com/georgetown-acceptance-rate-hits-record-low/. Accessed 3 May 2018.
- ²⁹ University of Pennsylvania. "Incoming Class Profile: Statistics for the Class of 2021."

¹⁴ Ibid.

²⁰ Ibid.

University of Pennsylvania Admissions, 2018. http://www.admissions.upenn.edu/apply/ whatpennlooksfor/incoming-class-profile. Accessed 3 May 2018

- ³⁰ Trustman, Harry. "Legacies make up a sixth of Penn undergraduates. Experts disagree whether this needs to change." The Daily Pennsylvanian, 2017, http://www.thedp.com/article/2017/08/ legacies-make-up-a-sixth-of-penn-undergraduates-experts-disagree-if-this-needs-to-change. Accessed 7 May 2018.
- ³¹ Princeton University. "Admissions Statistics." Princeton University Undergraduate Admission, 2018, https://admission.princeton.edu/how-apply/admission-statistics. Accessed 3 May 2018.
- ³² Howell, Cameron, and Sarah E. Turner. "Legacies in Black and White: The Racial Composition of the Legacy Pool." *Research in Higher Education*, vol. 45, no. 4, 2004, pp. 325–351. JSTOR, JSTOR, www.jstor.org/stable/40197326.
- ³³ Hurwitz, Michael. "The Impact of Legacy Status on Undergraduate Admissions at Elite Colleges and Universities." *The Harvard Graduate School of Education*, 2009, https://scholar.harvard.edu/files/btl/files/michael_hurwitz_-_qp_12-12-09.pdf. Accessed 1 May 2018.
- ³⁴ Jia, Emily. "The Legacy of Legacy." Harvard Political Review, 2018, http://harvardpolitics.com/harvard/legacy-of-legacy/. Accessed 8 May 2018.
- ³⁵ Rawls, T.H. "College Legacy Admissions: Affirmative Action for Whites." The New York Times, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/06/opinion/college-legacy-admissionsaffirmative-action-for-whites.html. Accessed 3 May 2018.
- ³⁶ Shapiro, T. Rees. "At U-Va., a 'watch list' flags VIP applicants for special handling." The Washington Post, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/education/at-u-va-awatch-list-flags-vip-applicants-for-special-handling/2017/04/01/9482b256-106e-11e7-9d5a-a83e627dc120_story.html?utm_term=.1610356e21aa. Accessed 1 May 2018.
- ³⁷ Brown University. "Admission Facts." Brown University Undergraduate Admission, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/education/at-u-va-a-watch-list-flags-vipapplicants-for-special-handling/2017/04/01/9482b256-106e-11e7-9d5aa83e627dc120 story.html?utm term=.1610356e21aa. Accessed 1 May 2018.
- ³⁸ Kahlenberg, Richard D. "The Legacy Packet: The Problem with College Admission Preferences for Children of Alumni." *The Century Foundation*, 2010, https://tcf.org/assets/downloads/tcf-Legacy brief.pdf. Accessed 30 April 2018.
- ³⁹ Paul, Pamela. "Being a Legacy Has Its Burden." The New York Times, 2011, https://www.nytimes.com/2011/11/06/education/edlife/being-a-legacy-has-itsburden.html. Accessed 1 May 2018.
- ⁴⁰ Snabes, Anne. "First Generation Student Union Calls On Cornell to Review Legacy Admissions Practice." Cornell Sun, 2018, http://cornellsun.com/2018/02/15/firstgeneration-student-union-calls-on-cornell-to-review-legacy-admissions-practice/. Accessed 1 May 2018.
- ⁴¹ Blasko, Erin. "Class of 2021: Intellectually and globally diverse, dedicated to service and leadership." *Notre Dame News*, 2017, https://news.nd.edu/news/class-of-2021intellectually-and-globally-diverse-dedicated-to-service-and-leadership/. Accessed 26 June 2018.
- ⁴² Hoover, Eric. "Wait, Will Anyone Investigate Legacy Admissions?" The Chronicle of Higher Education, 2017, Source: https://www.chronicle.com/article/Wait-Will-Anyone-Investigate/240850. Accessed 1 May 2018.